
 

 
 

QUARTERLY MEETING 
9 A.M. ** 

SEPTEMBER 8, 2023 
KYLE HALL, THIRD FLOOR, RADFORD, VA 

 
DRAFT 

MINUTES 
 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 
Dr. Debra McMahon, Rector 
Mr. Marquett Smith, Vice Rector 
Mr. Robert A. Archer 
Ms. Jeanne S. Armentrout 
Ms. Betsy D. Beamer 
Dr. Jay A. Brown 
Ms. Joann S. Craig 
Dr. Betty Jo Foster 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert 
Mr. Tyler W. Lester 
Mr. George Mendiola, Jr. 
Ms. Lisa W. Pompa 
Mr. David A. Smith 
Mr. James C. Turk 
Dr. Kurt Gingrich, Faculty Senate Representative  
Mr. Troy Stallard, Student Representative (Non-voting Advisory Member) 
 
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 
Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
 
OTHERS PRESENT  
Dr. Bret Danilowicz, President  
Ms. Karen Casteele, Secretary to the Board of Visitors and Special Assistant to the President 
Dr. Dannette Gomez Beane, Vice President for Enrollment Management and Strategic 
Communications 
Dr. Angela Joyner, Vice President for Economic Development and Corporate Education 
Ms. Penny Helms White, Interim Vice President for University Advancement  
Dr. Rob Hoover, Vice President for Finance and Administration 
Dr. Susan Trageser, Vice President for Student Affairs 
Dr. Bethany Usher, Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs 
Mr. Mike Melis, Senior Assistant Attorney General, Office of the Attorney General 
Ms. Susan Richardson, University Counsel 
 
 
 



 
CALL TO ORDER      
Rector Debra K. McMahon called the quarterly meeting of the Radford University Board of Visitors to 
order at 9:00 a.m. in Kyle Hall, Room 340 and acknowledged that the meeting was being live streamed 
to the public. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Rector McMahon asked for a motion to approve the Board of Visitors meeting agenda for September 
8, 2023, as published.  Mr. David Smith so moved, Mr. Marquett Smith seconded, and the motion 
carried unanimously.  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Rector McMahon asked, if there was no objection, for a motion to approve the June 9, 2023 and July 
24-25, 2023 minutes of the Board of Visitors meetings in a block.  Mr. George Mendiola so moved, 
Mrs. Jennifer Gilbert seconded, and the motion carried unanimously.  
 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
President Bret Danilowicz provided a report to the Board on recent University activities.  A copy of the 
report is attached hereto as Attachment A and is made a part hereof. 
 
REPORT FROM THE ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE AND RESEARCH COMMITTEE 
Ms. Jeanne Armentrout stated that the Committee met on September 7, 2023 and shared the 
Committee was presented information regarding undergraduate research from a student’s perspective, 
and updates on SACSCOC, Academic Affairs goals, school opening and faculty awards.  Ms. 
Armentrout stated that the Committee also heard from Faculty Senate President Kurt Gingrich who 
reviewed achievements from last years and goals for 2023-24. 
 
REPORT FROM BUSINESS AFFAIRS AND AUDIT COMMITTEE 
Mr. Tyler Lester stated that the Committee met on September 7, 2023 and shared the Committee heard 
from University Auditor Margaret McManus who provided several oral reports related to auditor 
independence, the internal quality assurance program, the quarterly review of the University 
Discretionary Fund, prior and projected audit department activity, four audit reports, a follow-up audit 
status report, and reports on FY 2023 and FY 2024 goals. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 
Mr. Lester reviewed the following action items with the Board of Visitors. 
 
Capital Projects Update and Recommendation for Approval of 2024-30 Six-Year Capital Plan 
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment B and is made a part hereof. 
 
Recommendation for Approval of Amendment to 401(a) Supplemental Retirement Plan  
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment C and is made a part hereof. 
 
Recommendation for Appointment as Trustee of Retirement Benefit Trust   
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment D and is made a part hereof. 
 
Recommendation to approve the 2024-26 Six-Year Plan  
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment E and is made a part hereof. 
 
 
Recommendation to approve Radford University’s 2023-24 Operating Budget  



A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment F and is made a part hereof. 
 
After reviewing the action items and discussion, Mr. Lester offered the items to be approved in block 
vote and that any item may be removed from the block.   Mr. David Smith made the motion to approve 
all five items, Mr. George Mendiola seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
REPORT FROM THE ENROLLMENT MANAGEMENT AND BRAND EQUITY 
COMMITTEE 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert stated that the Committee met September 7, 2023 and began by sharing 
the positive news in the Enrollment Management report, including increased retention rate and highest 
new freshman GPA in university history.  Mrs. Gilbert provided other updates in Enrollment 
Management strategies, new website and the brand rollout.  Mrs. Gilbert stated that the Committee 
looks forward to supporting the branding efforts and restoring the Highlander magic. 
 
REPORT FROM THE EXTERNAL ENGAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
Ms. Lisa Pompa stated that the Committee met September 7, 2023 and shared that Vice President for 
Economic Development and Corporate Education Angela Joyner provided an update on the division’s 
two-year strategic goals and an overview of the initial framework for the Vinod Chachra IMPACT Lab 
its business model for sustainability and growth continues to be refined. 
 
Ms. Pompa shared that Interim Vice President for University Advancement Penny Helms White 
provided updates on the two-year strategic goals for University Advancement, as well as recent 
successful initiatives.  University Advancement has experienced a 6.8% increase in alumni donors and 
a 23% increase in first-time donors over the previous fiscal year. 
 
Ms. Pompa reported that Executive Director for Government Relations Lisa Ghidotti provided an 
update on legislative news, recent visits with legislators and information on the 2024 priorities for the 
University. 
 
REPORT FROM THE STUDENT AFFAIRS AND ATHLETICS COMMITTEE 
Mr. David A. Smith, Chair, stated that the Committee met on September 7, 2023 and shared that the 
Committee first heard from Director of Athletics Robert Lineburg who provided updates from 
Athletics including the recent participation of the men’s basketball program in the World University 
Basketball Series in Tokyo, Japan, mental health first aid training, strategic planning, successes in 
competition and resource development. 
 
Mr. Smith shared that the Committee heard from Student Government President Lora Ellen Starr who 
shared upcoming plans for the year for the Executive Board, Cabinet and Staff, and Senate.  School 
opening activity updates were also provided.  The Committee also heard from Associate Vice 
President for Campus Life Nancy Loosle and Associate Vice President for Student Life Tricia Smith 
who shared the evolution of student culture and the importance of adapting to meet student needs.  Mr. 
Smith shared that the final report heard by the Committee was Vice President for Student Affairs 
Susan Trageser who provided an update on Fraternity and Sorority Life, Military Resource Center, 
Student Involvement, Higher Ground, Esports and the recent move in activities. 
 
REPORT ON THE RADFORD UNIVERSITY FOUNDATION 
Mr. Marquett Smith, Representative to the Radford University Foundation Board of Directors, 
provided an update on recent Foundation news and activities, the first Foundation Board meeting for 
the 2023-24 year is Sept. 21 and the Foundation’s annual audit will be conducted in September with 
the auditors meeting with the Audit Committee in November and reporting to the Foundation Board in 



December.  Mr. Marquett Smith distributed an asset summary report, attached hereto as Attachment G 
and made a part hereof. 
 
REPORT FROM THE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE TO THE BOARD  
Student Representative to the Board Troy Stallard began by thanking the Board members for the 
opportunity to serve in the capacity as student representative.  As a non-traditional student, Mr. 
Stallard shared that he appreciates the welcoming environment that the university provided and he 
wants to give of his time as gratitude.  Mr. Stallard provided the Board with his initiatives and goals 
for the year. 

CLOSED SESSION 
Rector McMahon requested a motion to move into closed session.  Mrs. Jennifer Gilbert made the 
motion that the Radford University Board of Visitors convene a closed session pursuant to Section 2.2-
3711 (A) Items 1 and 8 under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act for the discussion of personnel 
matters, more specifically related to the president’s performance plan, and consultation with legal 
counsel, more specifically advice as to admissions processes and also advice regarding specific legal 
matters requiring the provision of legal advice, more specifically relating to board statutory 
responsibilities and other legal obligations, including public record, meeting, and conflict of interest 
requirements. Ms. Betsy Beamer seconded the motion.  The Board of Visitors went into closed session 
at 10:21 a.m. 
 
Ms. Jeanne Armentrout left the meeting at 10:47 a.m. 
 
RECONVENED SESSION          
Following closed session, public access to the meeting was reconnected.  Rector McMahon called the 
meeting to order at 1:05 p.m. On the motion made by Mrs. Gilbert and seconded by Mr. Bob Archer, the 
following resolution of certification was presented. 
 

Resolution of Certification 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Radford University Board of Visitors certifies that, to the best of each 
member's knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting 
requirements under this chapter were discussed in the closed meeting to which this certification 
resolution applies, and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which 
the closed session was convened were heard, discussed or considered by the Board. 
 
Roll Call      Vote 
Mr. Marquett Smith     Yes 
Mr. Robert A. Archer     Yes 
Ms. Betsy D. Beamer     Yes 
Dr. Jay Brown      Yes 
Ms. Joann S. Craig     Yes 
Dr. Betty Jo Foster      Yes 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert    Yes 
Mr. Tyler Lester     Yes 
Mr. George Mendiola     Yes 
Ms. Lisa Pompa     Yes 
Mr. David A Smith     Yes 
Mr. James Turk     Yes 
Dr. Debra K. McMahon    Yes 
 



OTHER BUSINESS 
Rector McMahon asked if there was a motion. Mr. Tyler Lester made the following motion: Radford 
University Board of Visitors has been briefed on Radford University’s current admissions process as 
reflected in the University Catalog as of Sept. 8, 2023, and the Board approves of the University’s 
practice on admissions.  Ms. Betsy Beamer seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
Rector McMahon asked for a motion to approve the hiring of Dr. Dannette Gomez Beane as the Vice 
President for Enrollment Management and Strategic Communications.   Mr. Tyler Lester so moved, 
Mrs. Jennifer Gilbert seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. Mr. David Smith seconded, and 
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment H and is made a part hereof 
   
Rector McMahon and Mr. Tyler Lester led a discussion on what affordability means to each member, 
to families and to the university.   
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS          
Nov. 30-Dec. 1, 2023 
March 21-22, 2024 
June 6-7, 2024 
July 21-23, 2024 Retreat  
Sept. 5-6, 2024 
Dec. 5-6, 2024  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to come before the Board, Rector McMahon adjourned the meeting at 1:42 
p.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Karen Casteele 
Secretary to the Board of Visitors and Special Assistant to the President  



President Bret Danilowicz 
Report to the Radford Board of Visitors 
September 8, 2023  

New academic year has started well 

• Leadership team in place is now in place, with start dates for Provost, Vice President for
Enrollment Management and Strategic Communications and General Counsel occurring after
June 9, 2023 meeting.

• Retention of Fall 2022 Freshman is up 4.3% compared to Fall 2021, progression rates of all year
classes increased by approximately 3% and our retention of transfer students was the second
highest rate in the history of the university.

• New Freshman GPA is the highest in university history, a combination of talented students who
want to conduct undergraduate research, more students joining our honors college and
increasing selectivity of the students we enroll. Every student we enroll should be capable of
being successful in our program. We functioned closer to open access over the last 6 or so years,
selectivity for the Fall 2023 class was below 90% across both undergraduate and graduate
programs. This will further enhance retention as student quality and affinity increases.

• New Freshman are down less than projected in May, which is very positive. Our priority remains
to stabilize number of new students and increase retention each year which will stabilize
enrollment by Fall 2026.

• Nursing RN to BSN was just ranked as the top program in the Commonwealth.

• The passing of the State Budget puts to rest several unknowns. The university will benefit
through the addition of operating dollars and student financial aid and additional operating
dollars; we greatly appreciate the legislature and governor’s support of our students and
Radford University.

• We have work to do to achieve stabilized enrollment, but as you heard through the work of the
committees yesterday, we have great people and plans to get there.

• One unfortunate note. Matthew Bruner, our beloved Registrar, passed away on August 31 from
pancreatic cancer. He was a wonderful person and carried out his role to an exceptional
standard, and a memorial service will be held this Saturday. As we redistribute the
responsibilities of his position temporarily while planning a search, there will be a few initiatives
primarily in academic affairs that will have their timelines temporarily readjusted to allow the
Registrar’s Office to manage through Matthew’s passing.

Strategic Planning 

• Op Six meeting was on August 29. Thanks to Rector McMahon for participating. Their questions
largely focused on enrollment and retention, which were aligned with our priorities as our
presentation opened with a focus on those same items. Radford’s new leadership team was in
action for the first time in an external forum, and the team worked extremely well together in
the presentation.

• Vice Presidents continue to develop aspects of their Two-Year Plan along with metrics and
baseline measures; a great example of that yesterday from Dr. Usher representing Academic
Affairs. We will be aligning the wording of specific unit/committee strategies with the four goals
that I have outlined to the Board previously, which are Defining our Distinctive Nature, Stabilizing
Enrollment, Economic Development, and Streamlining the Institution.

• We have held a series of ½ day Retreats with Cabinet, on topics ranging from enrollment,
marketing, to budgeting. This is bringing the new team together on priorities and how to

Attachment A



implement them now and into the coming years. Vice President Beane held three interactive 
seminars on enrollment at Radford open to all employees, bringing the university community up 
to speed on context and strategy for the institution moving forward.  

• Nationally, the way higher education institutions recruit and enroll students is changing, and as
the larger institutions get larger, the environment for enrollment becomes much more
competitive. Therefore, we are working to define which students can we best serve at Radford,
what are the best ways to programmatically teach those students, and how we price our
programs to be the university those students look to. This is likely to change the demographics
of our student profile, but it is a better strategy to segment potential students and recruit the
best fit rather than trying to recruit any potential student with the same level of effort.

Miscellaneous Updates 

• Lisa Ghidotti and I visited 27 legislators at their home offices over the summer, advocating for
our 2024 Legislative Priorities, giving me the opportunity to visit the wide range of communities
and environments that comprise the Commonwealth of Virginia. Jed Arnold, Radford alumnus,
was elected to House district 6 (Carroll, Wythe, and part of Smyth); I hope to meet with Delegate
Arnold in the near future.

• Virginia Talent and Opportunity Partnership (V- TOP) has a facilitator to assist small businesses
(<250 employees) to onboard interns- and cover 50% of the costs of an intern. Please help
spread awareness to companies who might consider adding a Radford intern.

• Student leaders of clubs and organizations are working through Civil Discourse and Freedom of
Expression training.

• In is our intent to phase Muse Hall out of service. No residential students will be assigned there
from Fall 2024. We will need the cafeteria for two years while we renovate the Dalton dining
facility, so the like date for fully decommissioning the building is FY28.

• There is a Science Expo in Reed and Curie Halls this afternoon from 2-5 p.m.
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Net Fixed Assets and Held 
for Sale, $14.8 , 13%

Cash in Bank, $0.9 , 1%

Other Assets, $1.9 , 2%

Prepaid Lease Incentive, 
$6.7 , 6%

Investments - SMIPO, $1.4 , 1%

Investments - Other, $1.5 , 1%

Investments - BNY, $77.8 , 70%

Contributions Receivable, $4.6 , 4%
Art Collection, $2.1 , 2%

Radford University Foundation 
Asset Composition as of 6/30/23-PRELIMINARY

(in millions)
Total Assets: $111.7M 
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End of Board of Visitors Materials 
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